UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

COUNCIL

22 October 2001

(2.15 pm to 4.05 pm)

MINUTES

Present:
Mr Melville-Ross (Chair), the Pro-Chancellors (Mr Jordan, Mr Pertwee), the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer (Mr Lewis), the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Crossick, Professor Massara, Professor Richmond, Professor Sherer), Mr Burrow, Ms Colston, Professor Downton, Mrs Gould, Mr Harker, Mr Hayman, Mr Hughes, Professor Lahiri, Professor Lubbock, Professor Meddis, Sir Robin Mountfield, Mr Owen, Mr Rainbird, Professor Scott, Professor Smith, Professor Turner, Ms Wright, the President of the Students' Union (Ms Nwachukwu) and the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Ms O’Sullivan).

By invitation:
Ms Manning-Press.

In attendance:
The Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Director of Estate Management, the Director of Personnel Services, the Director of External Relations, the Director of Information Systems, the Planning Officer, the Public Relations Officer and the Council and Court Officer. 

SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS

CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

 272/01

On behalf of Council the Chair welcomed Ms Colston as a new lay member; Professor Richmond as the new Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Resources); Professor Downton and Ms Wright as new members elected by Senate; Ms Nwachukwu (President of the Students' Union) and Ms O’Sullivan (Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union).  

 273/01

The Registrar and Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from Miss Clarke, Mr Glossop, Mr Hewlett, Lord Newton, Mr Sansom and Dr Steel. 

STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

 274/01

At the request of the Chair and members of Council, the following items were starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda:

· Item 4(b): Capital Building Programme

· Item 7: East 15 Acting School

 275/01

The unstarred items of the Agenda were then deemed to have been received and noted or approved by Council as appropriate.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)

 276/01

The Minutes of the meeting held on 2 July 2001 (Section A: Unreserved Business) were signed as a correct record. 

MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

Membership of Council (C.M.137/01)

 277/01

Council noted that Ms Nicola Colston had been appointed as a member of Council appointed by Court for three years from 1 August 2001 to 31 July 2004.

Capital Building Programme (C.MM.193-202/01)

 278/01

Council received paper C/01/45 and noted the progress made on the extensive Capital Building Programme that had been running over the summer.  

 279/01

In response to questions, the Director of Estate Management reported that the staffing complement of the Estates Section was now complete and post implementation reviews would shortly be carried out into the completed projects.  There had been a number of difficulties with the Students' Union project, not of the Students' Union’s making, and particular attention would be paid to the management of future Students' Union projects.

South East Essex College (C.MM.203-214/01)

 280/01

The Vice-Chancellor reported on a number of matters concerning the College which had arisen since the last meeting of Council in July 2001.

 281/01

The signing of the Joint Venture Agreement with the College had been delayed by difficulties over the termination clauses, but these were now close to being resolved and it was hoped to sign the Agreement shortly.

 282/01

The College had broken off relations with the proposed developer of the new building in the centre of Southend as a result of problems over costs, step-in obligations and the timescale of the project; this decision was supported by the University.  The College was seeking a new developer but it was unlikely that the new building would now be completed until September 2004.  This would not directly affect University students at the College as they would have priority in the existing College buildings.  However, the new building was part of the marketing strategy of the partnership and, as such, the delay was to be regretted.

 283/01

The College had been designated as a Centre of Vocational Excellence in media technology.  The recently launched Thames Gateway – South Essex partnership, part of the overall Thames Gateway project which was seen to be the largest regeneration project in Europe, described Southend as the educational and cultural hub of development in South Essex, making special reference to the long-term potential of the College as an HE provider.

VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT

 284/01

The Vice-Chancellor introduced his report as set out in paper C/01/46, covering the following matters:  

· Student Recruitment for 2001/02

· Review of Student Funding System

· Brief Announcements

There was further discussion as follows:

Student Recruitment for 2001/02

 285/01

The Vice-Chancellor updated the figures contained in his report.  Overall numbers were now predicted to be 6,385, not 6,300, which represented growth of 3.4 per cent over 2000/01; however, this was still 200 short of what the University had planned.  The number of Home/EU postgraduates was now estimated to be the same as in 2000/01, not 2 to 3 per cent lower, which was gratifying given the market conditions.  Finally, South East Essex College had under-recruited against plan quite significantly and had therefore contributed to the overall shortfall against contracted numbers, although the College and not the University would bear most of the financial consequences.

 286/01

The Vice-Chancellor reported on the financial implications of the recruitment situation.  The shortfall would knock £600-700k off the surplus for 2001/02, through HEFCE clawback and lower tuition fee income than anticipated. The revised but unconfirmed forecast was a surplus of no more than £500 - £600k, which was well short of the £1.5m needed to sustain the building programme planned for the medium term.   In order to improve on that forecast the University would require expenditure savings in Departments and Sections and would freeze new and replacement posts except where they were externally funded or were self-funding, although the main financial benefits of the freeze would not be felt until 2002/03.

 287/01

In addition, the University would not, after all, be applying to HEFCE for additional funded student numbers for 2002/03 because there was very little prospect of being able to fill them. Instead the University would concentrate on improving student numbers sufficiently in 2002/03 to recover the holdback of funds that arose from the failure to fill all the additional funded numbers allocated for 2001/02.  This meant adjusting downwards the rate of growth in student numbers that had been planned for Home/EU students and this would affect the medium-term financial forecasts.  Revised forecasts would be presented to Council at its meeting in January 2002.

 288/01

In terms of the University’s recruitment strategy, the immediate task was to increase student numbers, in particular Home/EU undergraduates, for October 2002.   The medium-term strategy comprised two main elements: curriculum innovation and raising market profile.  The University would continue that strategy, because it had produced a steady increase in applications and pre-Clearing acceptances, which could be expected to continue in October 2002. However, the University could do little more by way of curriculum changes or marketing that would affect the figures in October 2002 because the recruitment cycle was already well underway. 

 289/01

The immediate measures needed for October 2002 were those that improved the rate at which the University converted applications into acceptances, in particular prior to Clearing, given the probability that the Clearing pool would again diminish.  The University would therefore concentrate on:

· improvements to visit and open days; follow-up correspondence with applicants and other conversion activity, making use of the experience gained by those Departments that were successful in 2001/02;

· targeted recruitment activity, in particular a more intensive push on local and regional schools/colleges;

· possibly an adjustment of targets between departments where resource could be transferred in tandem.

 290/01

Looking further ahead, to October 2003 and beyond, planned new degree schemes in Health-related fields, in Biomedicine, in Business Management and Foreign Languages and in Film, plus expansion at East 15, should help. The University would also be working with South East Essex College to diversify the curriculum and improve marketing in South Essex.

 291/01

In response to questions, the Vice-Chancellor reported that the target growth for Home/EU students would now be 2 per cent rather than the 4-5 per cent originally planned.  The University’s current strategy for improving recruitment would remain as there had been a gradual but significant improvement in the University’s image over the past five or so years.  The University had taken a considered decision not to spend money on advertising courses as it was uncertain whether or not this would have any noticeable effect on recruitment and it would require resources to be diverted from elsewhere in the University.

Review of Student Funding System

 292/01

In response to a question, the Vice-Chancellor agreed that the Government’s review of the current student funding system was likely to produce uncertainty amongst students applying for admission in October 2002 with the possibility that students might defer their entry to October 2003.

STUDENT RESIDENTIAL ACCOMMODATION

 293/01

Council considered paper C/01/47 setting out proposals relating to the University Quays project and Wellington House, updated by a supplementary paper circulated on 17 October 2001, together with a financial appraisal of the Quays project tabled at the meeting (copy attached for those not present).   

University Quays 

 294/01

Council had previously noted at its meeting in July 2001 that the University Quays project had been delayed by 12 months as a result of on-going negotiations with both the developer and the housing provider (C.M.174/01 refers).  The original proposal was that a developer would design and build the facility and that a housing provider would finance and operate it, with the University contracting with both parties, but it was now proposed to abandon the use of a housing provider and that the University own and manage the facility itself, using a term loan to finance it.

 295/01

The Director of Finance reported that detailed negotiations with the developer, GHP Group Limited, were virtually complete.  GHP would create a special purpose vehicle, UAG Limited, which would initially own the freehold of the land and buildings with the University purchasing UAG on completion, rather than four years into a 25 year lease as originally proposed; the purchase price remaining at £24.15m, although the total cost of the project was £25m, allowing £750k for furniture and equipment and £100k for fees.  This would give the University immediate control of the accommodation and would provide a better return financially as it would not be necessary to hold open a loan facility for four years and lease payments would be saved.   It would still be necessary to apply to HEFCE for a revised Annualised Servicing Cost (ASC) of 6 per cent effective from 1 August 2003 as the additional loan would take the University above the HEFCE threshold level of 4 per cent ASC.  The financial appraisal of the developer’s proposals showed that the project was a viable proposition and offered good value for money with unit costs of construction, on a like for like basis, in line with those for the accommodation at South Courts.  However, land costs, infrastructure and site condition made the University Quays a relatively expensive project.

 296/01

During discussion, Council noted that there would be no financial commitment on the University until the project was completed, which was expected to be in August 2003, ready for occupation in October 2003.  The interest rate for the new loan was assumed to be 6.5 per cent over 25 years.  Finance Committee would be discussing the details of the financing at its next meeting on 26 November 2001 for recommendation to Council in January 2002.  There was little risk to the University as student demand for accommodation was buoyant and, even if recruitment continued to be difficult, there was scope for letting accommodation to second and third year undergraduates.  Rents would be at the same level as for South Courts.

RESOLVED:

 297/01

(i)
that the University proceed with the University Quays project on the basis of the revised transaction structure exercising the option to purchase on completion of the development;

 298/01

(ii)
that the Chair of Council and the Treasurer be given authority to approve non-material changes to the transaction structure to enable the University to be in a position to sign all the relevant agreements and deeds pertinent to the development;

 299/01

(iii)
that the University apply to HEFCE for borrowing consent following the revised profile of the Annualised Servicing Cost;

 300/01

(iv)
that the University undertake borrowing of £25m, the detail to be discussed at the next meeting of Finance Committee.

Wellington House

 301/01

Council noted the original proposal to take a 25 year lease on Wellington House, an office block in central Colchester, to be converted by the owners into 199 rooms using the University’s standard brief for student residential accommodation, to provide additional accommodation for the intake in October 2002.

 302/01

The Director of Finance reported that problems had arisen with the owner of the property concerning running costs and the existence of a sitting tenant, and it was now proposed not to proceed with Wellington House at the present time.  Instead the University was in discussion with a local operator of private sector accommodation to make available at least 100 places for October 2002 on a short-term basis at no cost to the University.

RESOLVED:


 303/01

(i)
that the University not proceed with the conversion of Wellington House;

 304/01

(ii)
that the University seek to negotiate a short-term lease with a private sector operator for the provision of additional student residential accommodation from October 2002.

EAST 15 ACTING SCHOOL

 305/01

Council received paper C/01/48 and noted developments following the merger of the East 15 Acting School Limited and the University in September 2000 (C.M.316/00 refers).

 306/01

The Registrar and Secretary reported the views of Mr Hewlett, a Trustee of the School, expressing thanks to staff and colleagues at the School and the University for the successful way in which the merger had taken place.

 307/01

Council noted an error in the third line of figures in Appendix A where 427,023 and 432,060 should read 677,668 and 685,661 respectively.

HUMAN RESOURCES STRATEGY

 308/01

Council received paper C/01/49 and noted the Human Resources Strategy which had been  submitted to HEFCE in June 2001.

 309/01

The Director of Personnel Services reported that the structure of the strategy reflected the requirements of HEFCE and that, along with the majority of other institutions, the strategy had been given “emerging” status by HEFCE.  Feedback from HEFCE had highlighted the need for more actions relating to recruitment and retention of staff; targets in Equal Opportunities; more links with the University’s Mission and Strategic Plan, and more information on implementation and monitoring.  The Strategy would be resubmitted in June 2002 when  it was expected to be given “full” status.  

 310/01

During discussion, Council noted that the funds made available to the University by HEFCE in response to the Strategy would be used for new posts in Information Systems Services with respect to Learning and Teaching and in Personnel with respect to recruitment and to appoint an Equal Opportunities Development Officer; the majority of the funds, however, would be used for pay and would address the issues of equal pay, performance-related pay and market forces.  An Annual Operating Statement would monitor the targets set out in the Strategy.  The most important areas to be addressed were pay, equal opportunities, the enhancement of learning and teaching and management development.  The University was aware that there were equal opportunities imbalances in several areas and would be concentrating on promoting positive racial equality and looking at disability in employment.  Although the University was not responsible for the employment of staff at South East Essex College, funding for future years would be driven by student numbers, including those at the College, and the University would expect to see similar strategies employed by the College using the funds to be made available to them.   The University took part in national pay negotiations but had autonomy to reflect performance and market conditions in its pay.  The Universities and Colleges Employers Association (UCEA) and the Joint Trades Unions had agreed to have a joint negotiating body with a single salary spine for all university staff and a common job evaluation system; this would make it easier for the University to establish its own local market and performance supplements to the standard pay in future.

PERFORMANCE INDICATORS

Research Grants and Contracts

 311/01

Council received paper C/01/50 and noted income from research grants and contracts for the financial year 2000/01, together with details of the University’s strategy to increase research income.

 312/01

The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) reported that research income in 2000/01 had risen by 22 per cent over 1999/00 to just over £11m with overheads rising in the same period by 
38 per cent to £1.9m.  The number of grant applications had risen by six per cent but there had been an increase in the number of awards made of 17 percent, showing a greater conversion rate than previously.  This growth was encouraging but it was still associated with a relatively small number of departments and the University was not complacent.  During discussion it was agreed that data about research income per member of staff would be provided in future and that overall research income for previous years would be adjusted for inflation to give a clearer year-on-year comparison.

 313/01

A number of initiatives had been put in place to increase research income.  These included holding regular discussions with departments about their publications and setting income targets for each department.   Following a review of the Research Office, an improved one-stop-shop would provide research support for both applications and grant management.  A new post of Contracts and IP Manager would be established, alongside the existing Research Office Administrator and Research Accountant.

Annual Report from the Albert Sloman Library

 314/01

Council received paper C/01/51 and noted the Annual Report on the Albert Sloman Library for 2000/01.

Sunday Times League Table

 315/01

Council received paper C/01/52 and noted the University’s position in the Sunday Times Good University Guide.

APPOINTMENT OF STUDENTS’ UNION RETURNING OFFICER

 316/01

RESOLVED:
that Richard Walker, NUS Regional Officer, be appointed as Returning Officer for the Students' Union elections for 2001/02.

REPORT ON CHAIR’S ACTION 

 317/01

Council received paper C/01/53 and ratified the actions taken by the Chair since the last meeting on 2 July 2001.

Appointment of New Lay Member of Council
 318/01

RESOLVED:
that Ms Nicola Colston, Associate Director of the Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services, North Essex Mental Health Partnership NHS Trust, be appointed as a member of Council appointed by Court for a period of three years from 1 August 2001 to 31 July 2004.

Bank Mandate with Lloyds TSB Bank Plc
 319/01

RESOLVED:
that approval be given to the authorised signatories and the Bank Mandate with Lloyds TSB Bank PLC previously approved by Finance Committee at its meeting on 11 June 2001 (FC.M.89/01 refers).

Transparency Review
 320/01

RESOLVED:
that approval be given to the Transparency Review Internal Audit Report, dated June 2001, for submission to the HEFCE by the end of July 2001.

Lifelong Learning
 321/01

RESOLVED:
that approval be given to amendments to the membership of the Lifelong Learning Board of Studies and the Lifelong Learning Management Committee.

Amendment to Ordinance 7: Allocation of Posts on the Academic Staff
 322/01

RESOLVED:
that approval be given to the proposed amendment to Ordinance 7 resulting from the decision of Senate to disband the Academic Policy Committee.

Equal Opportunities Steering Group
 323/01

RESOLVED:
that the following amendments to the membership of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group for 2001/02 be approved:

· the appointment of Professor Ian Colbeck in place of Professor Abhinay Muthoo who had resigned from the Steering Group

· the addition of Syd Kent, the new Equal Opportunities Development Officer, as a full member of the Group

COUNCIL LINK SCHEME FOR 2001/02

 324/01

Council received paper C/01/54 and noted the details of the Council Link Scheme for 2001/02.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING

 325/01

The next meeting of Council will be held on Monday 21 January 2002 at 2.15 p.m.
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